## Orientation for Ziter Lab Undergraduates/Technicians

#### Hi there, welcome to the team!

This short guide is to get you started in the Ziter Urban Landscape Ecology (ZULE) Lab for your research assistant/technician position. We designed this "online orientation" during Covid (while we were all working from home), but have found it useful to maintain this online guide to keep everything in one place, even though we're now back in the lab. So, please read through this guide carefully as your online orientation to the lab (to be followed by in person meetings in the upcoming weeks, when you officially join us). Note that this guide was developed for summer students, but most of it is applicable for semester placements as well.

Our *physical lab space* is in the SP building on Loyola Campus, in room **SP 532.01**. For those who will be in the lab regularly, you can request a key, here:

https://www.concordia.ca/campus-life/security/services/accesses/Loyola-key-request-form.html (The approver is Ian Tonnies: <a href="mailto:ian.tonnies@concordia.ca">ian.tonnies@concordia.ca</a>). Your key will likely take a few weeks for keys to come in. If you do not need independent access (or until your key arrives) you can also plan to be there while graduate students are in the lab, so that someone can let you in.

Since students often work both from home and from the office, our lab also does a lot of communication using online tools that you may or may not be familiar with. In the lab, we often use:

- Zulip (our lab "organizational platform"). This works a lot like slack, or kind of like MS teams if you've used those platforms before. The lab Zulip workspace is a place where we can share links to papers or resources, ask quick questions about projects, discuss daily or weekly tasks, share funny memes, send messages to each other, etc. Think of this as the socially-distant equivalent of asking someone a question in the lab, or popping by my office to talk about something. It's a little more casual and flexible than email, and keeps all of our lab conversations organized in one place so that we can revisit them later. (You either have already received an invitation by email to the lab Zulip, or you will receive one shortly!)
- The Lab Google Drive (where we keep important lab documents, and works in progress): This space includes a general lab folder, as well as sub-folders for specific projects. You will be granted access to the lab google drive and the documents in it as needed. I ask that you please do not modify or delete any files that you have not been asked to work on specifically!
  - We are working on transitioning some of our lab materials away from google drive and onto the lab <u>GitHub</u>, so you may be working there (particularly if you are working with data-based projects with graduate students). Depending on your projects, there may be additional shared workspaces with collaborators outside the lab.

- Zoom (although we'll be in person as much as possible this summer, we sometimes use zoom for "face to face" meetings when folks can't be on campus. Carly's zoom room is: <a href="https://concordia-ca.zoom.us/j/5303346404">https://concordia-ca.zoom.us/j/5303346404</a>.
- **Google Calendar:** You will receive an invite to the <u>lab calendar</u>, where you can see any *team meetings* scheduled (by me, or graduate students in the lab). During the academic year, we have weekly group *lab meetings*. In the summer, these are sometimes less frequent or more informal. You can also view <u>Carly's calendar</u>, where you can check when I am busy with another meeting or scheduled task. Note that I am frequently traveling (for both work, and personal reasons) throughout the summer, so there will be blocks of time where I am less available.
- **Email**: You can still contact me or other in the lab via email (although Zulip is used for most day-to-day lab conversation)

If you ever need to contact me quickly (e.g., in an emergency, or from the field) you can reach me on my cell: 263-999-9447

This rest of this document is to answer some basic questions about the lab, your jobs, and who to talk to/where to look if you have questions about what to do next.

Summer research is challenging, and requires flexibility. Sometimes field projects (or parts of field projects) may shift directions, projects may get off to a slower (or faster) start than anticipated (e.g., depending on the weather, or other constraints), or we may have to shift directions a few times throughout the summer as we understand what is and isn't going to be possible. Basically, things may look a little different from what we've originally discussed. That's all ok! Our goals for the summer are to move lab projects forward, while making sure that you all have meaningful research/learning experiences (and get a paycheck, or course credits!). Thanks in advance to you all for being flexible and open minded as we work together this summer!

### Before we go any further, a few ground rules:

 The Ziter lab has a lab code of conduct, available in the google drive (<u>here</u>). Please read through this document fully to familiarize yourself with our lab values and expectations for each other.

### Some FAQ for working in the ZULE lab:

#### What do I call you?

- Most students in the lab call me Carly, and you are welcome and encouraged to do the same. Some students are uncomfortable with this, however, and prefer to call me Dr Ziter, Dr Z, Dr Carly, Professor, Prof... those are all fine, too.

# What do I need to do to "officially" get started? How do I get paid?

- You should all have filled out paperwork (or be in the process of filling out paperwork) with Carly and/or Concordia to understand the terms of your work, and make sure you get paid properly, or are receiving appropriate course credit. This means filling out any paperwork related to CUSRA, NSERC, MITACS (or other) awards, approving a CREW-RA form via FRIS, or registering for the appropriate SCOL/BIOL/LOYC credits. If you aren't sure if you've done this step (or how you're being paid for the summer), please talk to Carly.
- With summer payments, there is a possibility it may take an extra week or two for your payments to start (but you will eventually get your full pay). If you anticipate this being a problem, please talk to Carly so we can sort something out. Similarly, if you ever notice a problem with your payments over the summer (you didn't get paid, or your pay seems more or less than it's supposed to be), talk to Carly and we'll get it fixed!

#### Work hours: How much, and when, should I work?

#### How much do I work?

- Your weekly work hours are based on your individual funding situation (e.g. NSERC, CUSRA, MITACS, other lab funding), and your individual arrangement with Carly.
  - For NSERC and CUSRA funding, the official expectation is 16 weeks at 35 hours per week. However, to ensure that you are compensated fairly, and so that you have a chance to recharge over the summer, our lab policy is to encourage all award students to take a week of vacation during the tenure of your award (i.e., work 15 weeks, rather than 16). This can be all at once, or spread out over the summer (see notes on vacation, below)
    - Note: For NSERC students, don't forget to apply to the FQRNT supplement (directions in the linked file above, or ask Carly!)
  - For project students (e.g. BIOL490, LOYC398, SCOL391, etc.), the expectation is ~9 hours per week for a 3-credit load. You should consider this similar to the amount of time you would put into a 300 or 400 level lab course.
  - For Mitacs, you can see the FAQ here: https://www.mitacs.ca/en/globalink/globalink-research-internships/fags
  - If you signed a CREW contract, that form stipulates your number of hours
  - If in doubt, just ask!
- There will likely be some flexibility from week to week for all of you, depending how busy your project is, whether you are in the field, etc. If you are expected to work 30 hours per week, for example, there may be some weeks that you only work 25, and others that you work 35. The first few weeks in particular often feel a bit slow as we get things moving, but I promise they'll speed up when you get into the field/more into your tasks!

#### When do I work?

- In terms of your specific weekly schedule, please check in with your project lead(s) to determine what is appropriate. In general, for times when you are working from home or in the lab, I am open to flexible hours (for example, if you'd prefer to work early in the morning and end early, or take some time off in the day and work in the evening, we can discuss that arrangement). However, there may be certain times and tasks that you will need to be available for particular days or hours. This is especially true if you will be doing any work in the field, or in collaboration with other colleagues, as well as for any scheduled meetings. We will discuss this with you in advance. If at any point you anticipate changing your usual days/hours significantly, let someone know so that we know when to expect you to be available.
- If you are a project student (e.g. working in the lab for course credit), we understand that you may also be working full time throughout the summer. In this case, hours can be more flexible (including evenings/weekends), although there will be some exceptions, for example for fieldwork or for team meetings.
  - Note (as per the lab policy): since many of us work at different times, you may receive emails or messages outside of <u>your</u> work hours. Please do not feel obligated to answer these until you are back on "work time". For example, if you receive a message in the evening, you can wait until the next day to respond. Similarly, you may email me (or your other colleagues in the lab) at any time, but understand that we may not answer until we are working.

#### How do I track my work?

- Since I don't always "see" you working for much of the summer, I trust that you're working the hours that we agreed, and that you can manage your own time well. However, please do make sure that you track your hours! Each of you should keep a log (online, or in a physical notebook) of the hours that you work on each day that you are working.
  - Remember to take a break for lunch! For most positions, a 30 min lunch break is included in your daily hours, and a few short breaks throughout the day are ok, too. So for example, if you work from 10am to 4pm, and take a break for lunch, and a short afternoon break you still log that day as 6 hours. When in the lab or field, students will often stop and eat lunch together. I'd encourage you to meet for lunch with your fellow summer research assistants at least a few times a week if you can, so you don't miss out on the fun social aspect of being in a lab!
  - Statutory holidays count for the equivalent number of daily hours you are expected to work. For example, if you typically work 35 hours per week, you would receive 7 hours off (paid) for a holiday (35/5 work days per week = 7 hours).

## What if I get sick, or need time off for some other reason?

- If you're feeling sick, please take a sick day(s). You can always make up the work later, and **your wellbeing is a priority**. If you are sick please make sure to let someone in the

- lab know that you're unwell, so that we don't worry about you, and can make sure that someone else steps in to cover your tasks if needed.
- If you have a family emergency, or a similar issue, please take the time you need to deal with it (and let your team lead or Carly know that you need some time away from work).
- If you are planning a vacation, please talk to your team lead, or to Carly so that we can adjust your hours/payment as needed, and ensure that someone can cover any necessary tasks while you are away.

### Who am I actually working with this summer?

- Your day to day contacts will look a little bit different for each of you. Most of you will be working closely with a graduate student(s) or postdoc as the "lead" of your project. In that case, that person will be your *first point of contact* throughout the summer (they will help direct you in your day to day/week to week activities, help you troubleshoot issues, and are who you should contact *first* if you have questions about what to work on). Some of you will report directly to Carly, or may be working with different people throughout the summer at various points. In general, our lab is a very collegial work environment, and you should always feel comfortable reaching out to graduate students to brainstorm or ask questions about your work. At our first summer team meeting, we'll discuss each person's expertise, but I will also include a broad overview of the major research areas in the lab, here, to help you orient yourself (and remember who's in the lab, since we're a big group!)
- You'll typically meet with your "lead" regularly throughout the summer (or, you'll be in the field together!) to check in on progress, and help troubleshoot any issues you're having. These meetings may become more or less frequent over the summer depending how things are going.
- All of you will have a "core" project that you are working on, but we encourage undergraduates to get a diversity of experiences while in the lab. This means that I may ask you to contribute to other projects occasionally. This helps to keep all lab projects moving forward, and gives you a chance to gain new skills and experiences.

#### What happens in lab meetings?

- This summer, we will not have our usual weekly lab meetings, but typically meet for a lab lunch at Loyola campus once each month to catch up and hear from all of our various teams. We also often have social activities (lab BBQs, etc. throughout the summer to get everyone together). Social activities are always optional, but lots of fun!
- For those of you continuing during the academic year, we have a *lab meeting* each week with the full team (and sometimes some guests from other labs at Concordia or elsewhere). At lab meetings, we usually do a quick check in to see how everyone is doing, and discuss any issues or announcements. Then, we'll all discuss a paper we've read, or a talk that we've watched, or discuss a professional development topic (like science communication, how to read a paper, best practices for data entry or analysis, etc.). We will decide the topics in advance together. Preparing for lab meeting (for example, reading papers or watching talks) and attending lab meeting counts as part of

- your work/study hours. You are expected to attend when you can, but fieldwork or other time-sensitive tasks take priority!
- Also during the academic year, the students in the lab run a peer-writing-group, where they review and discuss each-others writing. This can be a great activity to join if you want to improve your writing skills.

What do I do if I have some "down time" (e.g. you're finished what you're working on, or don't have a task for the day/week yet... but still want to work or need to fill your hours?)

- First, reach out to your team lead. If they don't have any tasks for you, you can reach out to the broader lab on Zulip to ask if anybody needs some extra help that week. There are often tasks that can use an extra set of hands!
- If nobody needs you right away, a really important part of research is developing your reading skills, and familiarizing yourself with the literature. We will set up "reading lists" for several core areas in the lab (for example, here's a previous list on trees) in the google drive, and will continue to update these with additional material. If you aren't sure where to start, pick one that looks interesting, or talk to students working in a similar area for a suggestion! There is also a general urban ecology reading list on Zotero (ask for access), if you would like to read more broadly. If you don't have anything to do, do some reading. Reading will be especially important in the first few days/weeks, since projects may be off to a slow start as we all transition into summer, and it's important to familiarize yourself with the field you'll be working in.
  - So how do you read a paper? This may seem like a silly question, but reading scientific papers actually takes some practice, especially if you haven't done much of this in your courses yet. This is always a great discussion for a lab meeting, but here are a few useful articles:
    - <a href="https://www.sciencemag.org/careers/2016/03/how-seriously-read-scientific-paper">https://www.sciencemag.org/careers/2016/03/how-seriously-read-scientific-paper</a>
    - <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/how-to-read-and-understand-a-scientific-p">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/how-to-read-and-understand-a-scientific-p</a> <a href="mailto:aper\_b\_5501628">aper\_b\_5501628</a>
  - Don't worry if it takes you a long time (like, several hours!) to properly and thoroughly read a scientific paper - that's totally normal. You should be reading carefully, and taking notes on pieces you don't understand or you find especially interesting, so that you can follow up later. <u>This is especially</u> true for those of you doing work for credit, or working on a research project
- We also have a number of textbooks available in the virtual lab library:
  <a href="https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1OAeTf5jK-9QwM9L3w6awPazwW7ex47i7?usp=s">https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1OAeTf5jK-9QwM9L3w6awPazwW7ex47i7?usp=s</a>
  haring

- You can also work a shorter week, and "bank" some hours for a long day in the field later, for example.

## I need something to be able to do my work well

- If you need resources (more storage space on your computer, access to a specific book or article, a borrowed tablet or laptop, etc.) to be able to work effectively, please talk to Carly. We may be able to arrange something through the lab.

### I have more questions!

 Write all of your questions down for later. If it's a general question about the lab or your projects, you can ask in Zulip once you're set up there. If it's a question about paperwork/payment/hours, you can ask Carly directly (via Zulip direct message, or an email)

Ok, that's all for now! Your team leads or I will be working on some short "intro" tasks for each of you to get you started. So, you should all have some activities to get started on soon after your work term starts in the lab... For those of you who have already started, you can also start familiarizing yourself with the online tools listed at the top of this document, or dig into a paper from your reading lists! There will be more updates to come as we all settle in.

Welcome to the team, and looking forward to a fun semester!